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Coming from the AAPD meeting in Seattle, itôs hard to 

not to be filled with a sense of pride. The presence of 

UNC Department of Pediatric Dentistry alumni and 

friends was evident at every turn from the continuing edu-

cation offerings to the leadership positions on council, 

committee and Board of Trustees. In last issue of the de-

partment Newsletter, I touched on the legacy of the de-

partment with a focus on the past. Our history has been 

filled with past presidents of the American Academy of 

Pediatric Dentistry (Jasper Lewis, Roy Lindahl, Ted Ol-

denburg, and Bill Vann); past president of the College of 

Diplomates of the American Board of Pediatric Dentistry 

(Mike Roberts), chairs of numerous AAPD councils and 

committees (Scott Cashion, Carrie Arquitt, Mike Ignelzi, 

Tom McIver, Martha Ann Keels, Ron Venezie, Tim 

Wright, Teg Brickhouse, LaRee Johnson etcé).   I believe 

the greatest legacy a leader can leave is having developed 

other leaders so as I think about the future and look at our 

current residents and recent graduates, I am very optimis-

tic. I see in them the future of pediatric dentistry , the De-

partment and the horizon has never looked so bright. I vi-

sion another AAPD president, Chair of Department, inves-

tigators and teachers. It is our role to develop the next gen-

eration as widely and as deeply as possible. That is why I 

am so proud of our development efforts focused on resi-

dentsô support and experiences. Who would have thought 

nearly 15 years ago when the first Congelton Leadership 

Fellows were named that we would still be touting the 

leadership experiences given to them and now have gener-

ations of Congelton fellows that have gone to do great 

things.  As pediatric dentists, we spend ours days passing 

along knowledge and training to people, children, and 

families. We also have an obligation to pass this along to 

the future of our specialty: the residents and the young 

pediatric dentists.  If you want to leave a legacy, invest in 

people. That is what matters in this world.  

 

Divaris Receives Award 
 

Kimon Divaris (2011),  

Associate Professor in the 

Department received the 

Spurgeon Dental Societyôs 

Faculty Appreciation Award, 

a school-wide award given 

by students enrolled in ad-

vanced dental education pro-

grams. The award is given to 

outstanding faculty engaged 

in graduate education. Kimon received his DDS in 2005 

from the National and Kapodistrian University of Athens 

before coming to UNC for graduate training in pediatric 

dentistry and a PhD in Epidemiology including a certifi-

cate in Global Health in 2011. He joined the Department 

of Pediatric Dentistry as full-time faculty in 2012. Aside 

from his teaching and clinical engagements, Kimon has 

active research interests in the genetic and microbial basis 

of early childhood caries, as well as health disparities and 

dental education. Congratulations to Kimon for this recog-

nition! 

ñChanging the Paradigm for Preventing and Managing Dental Caries:  

Using Everything We Know ò 

Peter Milgrom, DDSðTimothy Wright, DDS, MS 
Friday, October 23, 2015 

William and Ida Friday Continuing Education Center 

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill 

6 hours of CE credit 

Chairs Message:   

Leaders of the Past, Present and Future 
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Alumni and Friends Shine in Seattle at the  

2015 AAPD Annual Session 

Alumni and friends again played key roles in the success of 

the recent 68th Annual Session of the American Academy 

of Pediatric Dentistry held in Seattle, WA.  The program 

was filled with old friends and many familiar faces.  The 

weekend began with the Preconference Course on Practice 

Management which was headlined by  Mike Ignelzi (1992).  

Mike also leads the practice management course for our 

graduate program.  LaRee Johnson (1999) stayed very busy 

presenting during the Mini Clinic session on pharmacology 

and the String of Pearls session on permanent tooth extrac-

tion/substitution. We are pleased to announce that LaRee 

will be spending more time teaching our residents this fall.  

Our faculty was also well represented with Tim Wright 

providing an outstanding session on Esthetic Treatment of 

Enamel Defects. The Breakfast Rounds included  friends 

and alumni. Bobby Elliott (1998) provided a session on 

starting a practice 

and Scott Goodman 

conducted a session 

on conflict resolution 

in your office.  The 

social program also 

offered times to con-

nect and reconnect 

with our alumni and 

friends. The UNC 

Alumni and NCAPD Reception was held with many in at-

tendance including the Class of 2002 (Lina Cardenas, Kate 

Pierce and Jessica Lee). The weather was spectacular 

and many enjoyed the sites and the Welcome Reception at 

the Space Needle.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Our residents were also well represented in the scientific 

program. Jenna Alvey (2016) made us  very proud when 

she received 1st place in the poster competition among 

nearly 400 entrants.  Her research is entitled ñFirst-Time 

Mothersô Intended versus Actualized Child Oral Health-

Related Behaviors.ò She is being mentored by Jessica Lee 

(2002), Bill Vann (1976) and Kimon Divaris (2011). In 

the same competition, Erica Brecher (2016) won 3rd place 

for her research presentation entitled ñA Policy Review of 

After-Hours Emergency Dental Care Responsibilities.ò She 
is being mentored by Martha Ann Keels (1990), Mike Rob-

erts and Rocio Quinonez (2000).  Kevin Ricker (2015) 

also presented a poster presentation on ñA Qualitative De-

scription of Stakeholders Views of Pediatric Dentistry Ad-

missions.ò We are pleased to announce that Kevinôs paper 

reporting the data from his study has been accepted for 

publication by the Journal of Dental Education. He was 

mentored by Kimon Divaris (2011), Jessica Lee (2002) and 

Mike Roberts.  It was also announced that Scott Schwartz 

(2016) was selected as the AAPD Harris Policy Fellow and 

Jackie Burgette received the AAPD Residents Commit-

tee Recognition Award. Congratulations to first year resi-

dents Jami Ballantine (2017), Bhvana Pahel (2017) and 

Beau Meyer (2017) who served as the 2014-15 James B. 

Congleton Fellows. The Congleton Fellowship supported 

their participation as Advocacy/Leadership. Mentors for the 

trainees were Scott Cashion (1997) and Jessica Lee (2002). 

They provided leadership for the traineesô attendance at the 

Board of Trustees meeting and the Council and Committee 

Meetings.  In addition to the Scientific Program, many 

friends and alumni were working hard behind the scenes to 

support the business and policy development of the AAPD 

through it councils, committees and centers!  
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Development Activities 

William F. Vann, Jr.  Endowment Fund (VEF) Update 

We want to bring you up to date on our progress toward the 

complete funding of the VEF.  At the 2012 American 

Academy of Pediatric Dentistry (AAPD) Annual Session in 

San Diego, the VEF initiative to honor Billôs legacy within 

the Department and the UNC School of Dentistry was an-

nounced.  One goal of the VEF was to permanently endow 

a hospitality function at the AAPD Annual Session to pro-

vide a setting for renewal of friendships among our alumni 

and members of the North Carolina Academy of Pediatric 

Dentistry.  At the recent Academy Annual Session in Seat-

tle, we staged our third reception.  It was well-attended by 

many with ties to UNC and the Tar Heel State.  The VEF 

also permanently endows the annual Residentsô Apprecia-

tion Banquet. The second successful banquet supported by 

the VEF was held on May 29, 2015. In addition, the VEF is 

to provide Fellowship support for our pediatric dentistry 

residents.  This goal is partially accomplished and will be 

fully implemented when all the outstanding pledges to the 

VEF fund have been met.  Our steadfast vision has been to 

delay the celebration of the VEF until all promised pledges 

have been honored.  While the VEF still has outstanding 

pledges, we are confident that with your help, the VEF will 

hit all its benchmarks on time. Therefore, we have set a 

date; please mark your calendars for Friday evening, Oc-

tober 7th, 2016, for a VEF Gala Celebration in Chapel 

Hill!  
 

This festive event will follow the Departmentôs CE offering 

by Dr.  Stanley F. Malamed entitled ñReview of contempo-

rary issues associated with pediatric conscious sedation, 

local anesthetics and management of emergencies in the 

dental officeò. (Details to follow in future Newsletters)      

The two of us remain committed to closing out the VEF 

initiative as the most successful development endeavor in 

the departmentôs history.   To help reach that goal, we 

would like to see the number of contributing alumni do-

nors to the VEF reach 100.  There are 132 living alumni, 

so the goal is easily achievable.  We recognize that there 

are several alumni who have their own personal and/or 

family funds dedicated to supporting various department 

activities.  And, it is understood that some of our recent 

graduates are unable to afford a large gift; however, we 

urge all of you who have not given to add your name to the 

list of donors to the VEF, no matter the amount.  Your 

thoughtful donation will not only be appreciated but will 

honor Bill's legacy to enhance the experience of present 

and future pediatric dentistry graduate students.  Thank you 

all for the outpouring of loyalty and support for our strong 

and enduring departmental family. 

Michael Hasty (DDS 1986, MS 1989) 

Michael Ignelzi (DDS 1987, Certif 1992, PhD 1992) 
 

ñPro40+ò Grant Award for  

Pediatric Dentistry Course Redesign 
 

Rocio Quinonez (2000), Associate Professor in the Department, was recently awarded a course re-design grant 

from the UNC Center for Faculty Excellence.  The course focuses on the introduction to clinical pediatric dentistry and 

is offered in the fall of the DDS studentsô second year. The goal of the re-design is to have greater integration of pediat-

ric dental fundamentals in the classroom, while maximizing active learning and student engagement.   Educational inno-

vation is a priority at the School of Dentistry and at the University level. Most recently, the provost appointed a  Director 

of Instructional Innovation to overlook these types of initiatives in professional schools. With general dentists providing 

the greatest safety net for childrenôs oral health in the United States, staying at the forefront of pedagogical models of 

learning and how best to engage DDS students to care for children is an important agenda item for our department. We 

are excited to help lead course re-design at the School of Dentistry in collaboration with the UNC Center for Faculty Ex-

cellence. 



  UNC Pediatric Dentistry       Summer 2015            Page 4 

 

 

News From Alumni and Friends 

Pediatric Dentists at the Forefront of North Carolina 

Dental Society Leadership  

In our last Newsletter we trumpeted the news that Scott 

Cashion (1997) of Greensboro would serve as President 

of the North Carolina Dental Society (NCDS), soon to be 

followed by Ron Venezie (1994) of Apex, who will as-

sume the leadership mantel in 2016.    Scott is nearing the 

mid-term of his presidency, reporting a busy but produc-

tive and rewarding year to date.  When Ron assumes the 

presidency position in January ó16, we will experience a 

new ñfirstò, wherein both the President and Vice-President 

of the NCDS will be pediatric dentists.  Ronôs VP-mate 

will be Richard Brooks (DDS 1994) of Cary, who is also 

our Immediate Past Present of the North Carolina Acade-

my of Pediatric Dentistry.   Richard will not be the first 

pediatric dentist to serve as NCDS-VP; that distinction 

goes to Jasper Lewis (1973) of Greenville, who held the 

position some years back.  Jossein Shahangian (2010), his 

wife, Rayhannah, and their two daughters are doing well 

in sunny San Diego, California.  He now balances his time 

playing tea party with his two daughters, Roya and Noor, 

and running two suc-

cessful ped dent/ortho 

practices built from 

the ground up.  

Jossein (J.) believes 

he was well prepared 

at UNC-CH for this 

challenge and has 

added an associate to 

the practice.  He has 

also stayed involved in academics as a Lecturer in the De-

partment of Pediatric Dentistry at UCLA and is an active 

member of the American Academy of Pediatrics.  From 

the University of British Columbia (UBC), Canada, we 

have news from Kavita Mathu-Muju (2006).  Her daugh-

ter, Sunaya, turned 6 years in March and will be starting 

Grade 1 in the fall.  On the work front, Kavita is currently 

an assistant professor of pediatric dentistry.  She reports  

collaborating on research to advance equity in oral health 

for First Nations children. Her teaching responsibilities are 

both with the undergraduate and graduate programs in pe-

diatric dentistry. Kavita is proud to be a Tar Heel!

Congratulations to Martha Hardaway (2005) of Boone, 

who will serve as the next President of the Southeastern 

Society of Pediatric Dentistry (SESPD).  She will continue 

a long tradition of Tar Heels who have led the SESPD.  In 

recent years, Kim Jones (DDS 1991) of Hickory and Mark 

Meyer (DDS 1986) of Winston-Salem have moved 

through the offices of leadership of the SESPD.  In earlier 

years of the organization, Roy Lindahl of Chapel Hill and 

Ted Oldenburg (1958) of Chapel Hill were officers and 

President of the SESPD.  Looking for a chance to live and 

practice in the great Southwest?  If so, call alumnus Doug 

Holmes (1986) of Farmington, NM, who plans to sell 

his long-time practice in Farmington.  He and an associate 

have sold a sister-practice in Durango, CO.  Doug plans to 

spend his retirement years traveling and enjoying NM and 

the southwest.  Leslee Lancaster Huggins (2003) and fami-

ly have moved to Salem, OR where she has joined the staff 

of the Willamette Dental Group and spouse Jim is continu-

ing his film-making and writing.  The first film recently 

landed on the shelves at Target. The new contact info is   

lhuggins@willamettedental.com and   

www.willamettedental.com  Mike Mayhew (1981), Stacy 

Conn, and Martha Hardaway (2005) of Boone have a 

new associate, Kyle Copley.  A native of Camden, SC, 

Kyle is a Clemson alumnus who completed dental school 

at Medical University of South Carolina in Charleston and 

his pediatric dental residency at Louisville.  Heôs been 

working both in the Boone and the North Wilkesboro  

practices. 

Pediatric Dental Alumni and Friends Celebrate at the 

Wedding of Marshall Long 

On Saturday, April 18, pediatric dental friends gathered to 

celebrate the marriage of Marshall Long (2012) to Dustin 

Fuzzell. They received a special treat when Sonny Long 

(1978) took the stage to play a couple of sets with the 

band!  

mailto:lhuggins@willamettedental.com
http://www.willamettedental.com/
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Goal:  To Run a Marathon in Every State by Age 50 

Is it lofty goal-setting or madness?  Ambitious for sure, but 

how about if itôs you and your spouse doing the 50 togeth-

er?  The challenge is magnified with two school-aged 

youngsters, running a pediat-

ric dental practice and serving 

numerous community, state, 

and national professional 

commitments.  Enter LaRee 

Johnson (1999) and spouse, 

James Gerdts.  They run mar-

athons while on business 

trips, vacations and to cele-

brate their birthdays and anniversaries.  In addition to mar-

athons, James and LaRee also do full length triathlons.  

They celebrated turning 40 by running a 100-mile race.  

And, donôt forget the ñAnnual Gerdts Fat Ass 40ò, a just 

for-fun-trail run on the Mountain-to-Sea Trail along Falls 

Lake in Durham/Raleigh.  Their next run is the Lake Mich-

igan Trail Marathon over Labor Day.  In future Newslet-

ters, weôll give updates but they are 

over half-way home to meeting the 

challenge with 7 years to go.  Donôt 

bet against them!  Kate Donovan  

Lambert (DDS 2011) and husband 

Tery welcomed their new addition. 

William Ransome Lambert (aka Hurri-

cane Ransome) was born on April 1, 

weighing in at 12lbs 9 oz and 31 inch-

es 

tall.  

On 

hand for the 75th Anni-

versary of the American 

Board of Pediatric Dentis-

try (ABPD), left to right 

are Mike Roberts, LaRee 

Johnson (1999), and 

Lina Cardenas (2002).  

An interesting factoid:  Mike served as the 49th President of 

the ABPD, Ted Oldenburg (1962) served as the 28th, Roy 

Lindahl as the 16th, and John 

Brauer as the 7th.  Enjoying 

the ô15 SESPD Meeting in 

Charleston are Chuck Mauney 

(DDS 1993, MPH 2000) and 

Lenise Clifton (DDS 1992, 

MS 1997).  Jim Congleton 

(DDS 1975, MS 1977) was 

one of the keynote speakers at 

the 2015 Dental Foundation of  

 

 

 

North Carolina (DFNC) Scholarships, Fellowships and 

Award Dinner held March 3rd at the Carolina Inn in Chapel 

Hill.  A Past President of the DFNC, Jim thanked the do-

nors in the audience who have sponsored scholarships, fel-

lowship and awards, while urging the students in the audi-

ence to give back to alma mater after graduation.  Looking 

back at only a decade ago, he traced the very modest finan-

cial resources for student scholarships, fellowships and 

awards to todayôs nearly 4 İ million dollars available.  He 

challenged the students in the audience to give back at the 

rate of a ñfilling-a-yearò, a message that seemed to reso-

nate with those present!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mark Meyer (DDS 1986) 

and Scott Goodman relaxing 

at the ô15 SESPD Meeting in 

Charleston.  Martha Harda-

way (2005) & Roger Nguyen 

cruising the harbor during the 

ô15 SESPD Meeting in 

Charleston.  

 

Pictured at the spring ô15 

SESPD Meeting in Charleston 

are (L to R) Mark Meyer (DDS 

1986) and Martha Meyer along 

with Kim Jones (DDS 1991)   

and Jim Love.     

Dean Weintraub, Jessica Lee, Bill Vann and Jim Congleton with the  

Pediatric Dentistry residents at the DFNC Fellowship Dinner  

(Continued from page 4) 


